PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

A meeting of the Planning and Development Committee was held on Thursday 4 September 2025.

PRESENT: Councillors J Thompson (Chair), J Rostron (Vice-Chair), I Blades, D Branson,

D Coupe, M McClintock, I Morrish, J Ryles, M Saunders and G Wilson

OFFICERS: A Glossop, R Harwood, J McNally, S Pearman and S Thompson

25/17 WELCOME, INTRODUCTION AND FIRE EVACUATION PROCEDURE

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting, introductions were made and the Fire Evacuation Procedure explained.

25/18 **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST**

Name of Councillor	Type of Interest	Item/Nature of Interest
Councillor D Coupe	Non Pecuniary	Agenda Item 4, Item 1 – Ward Councillor
Councillor I Morrish	Non Pecuniary	Agenda Item 4, Item 1, relative works for Persimmon
Councillor D Branson	Non Pecuniary	Agenda Item 4, Item 1, Ward Councillor in area being developed

25/19 MINUTES - PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE - 3 JULY 2025

The minutes of the Planning and Development Committee held on 3 July 2025 were submitted and approved as a correct record.

25/20 SCHEDULE OF REMAINING PLANNING APPLICATIONS TO BE CONSIDERED BY COMMITTEE

The Development Control Manager submitted plans deposited as applications to develop land under the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.

24/0463/RES, Hemlington Grange Phase 3B & 4B, Middlesbrough, Reserved Matters application (Phase 3b and 4b)for the erection of 225 no. dwellings, landscaping, SUDs basins and associated infrastructure on application ref. M/FP/0082/16/P

Members were advised that permission was sought for the erection of 225 dwellings on the Hemlington Grange housing development site.

The site was located within the wider Hemlington Grange site which had outline consent for approximately 1200 dwellings. The site was currently under construction with the majority of the approved dwellings complete.

This application sought reserved matters consent for the last two phases, phases 3b and 4b.

The Planning Officer stated that the site was allocated for housing in the Local Plan. The application site was Phase 3b and 4b of the wider site which benefited from outline consent for residential development therefore the principal of residential dwellings on this site was deemed as acceptable.

Members were advised that it was considered that the proposed development would provide a good mix of dwelling types which were of a high-quality design and materials, in an attractive landscaped setting with an appropriate layout that would complement the earlier phases of the development. The Planning Officer informed Members that the development would not result

Thursday 4th September, 2025

in a significant detrimental impact on the amenities of existing local residents and provided good sustainable transport links.

It was advised that following a consultation exercise a petition was received in objection to the development. The petition was signed by 28 residents from 16 properties. Further objections were received from residents from 9 properties including the lead petitioner.

The Planning Officer confirmed that Stainton and Thornton Community Council and Stainton and Thornton Parish Council had been consulted on the application and had no objection to the principle of the development as the site fell within the Housing Local Plan adopted in 2014 as Policy H23 Hemlington Grange.

Concerns were raised regarding green corridors and sections of woodland being removed. The Planning Officer confirmed that the masterplan approved as part of the hybrid application gave outline consent for the phases subject of this application and clearly identified the green corridors required in part q of the allocation policy.

The proposed development included the green corridors approved in the masterplan. The masterplan also clearly identified the development parcels. The area of woodland referred to was an area of self-seeded vegetation and trees that had grown in the development parcel, outside of the green corridors.

It was also raised that the accompanying paperwork for the meeting, committee report, page 2 stated that the proposed 225 dwellings included 36 three-storey three bed dwellings and 36 three-storey four bed dwellings. The adopted Stainton and Thornton Neighbourhood Plan 2-21-2035 Policy ST8: Design Principles for New Residential Developments Part 1.5 be 2.5 storeys or less unless there was a clear design justification for developments in excess of two storeys. The Planning Officer confirmed that in relation to house types all properties within the development which had 3 floors had the third floor located within the roof space and was therefore classed as 2.5 storey dwellings in line with the Neighbourhood Plan.

The Planning Officer advised that consultations were sent to Ward Councillors from Stainton and Thornton, Hemlington and Coulby Newham and no responses were received.

Members were advised that following the completion of the committee report further comments were received from Natural England who had objected to the proposal for the following reasons:

- Have an adverse effect on the integrity of the Teesmouth and Cleveland Coast Special Protection Area and Ramsar Site
- Damage or destroy the interest features for which the Teesmouth and Cleveland Coast Site of Special Scientific Interest had been notified
- Further evidence had been requested that the mitigation land proposed offsite from the development had been used to farm pigs for at least 6 of the previous 10 years
- The applicant had provided information from the mitigation landowner which provided sufficient evidence that the farm had farmed pigs for over 10 years however Natural England's view was that this did not provide sufficient evidence that the mitigation land proposed had been used to rear pigs for at least 6 of the previous 10 years

The Planning Officer advised Members that the objection from Natural England did not alter the planning assessment in relation to the mitigation, information and evidence that had been submitted by the applicant. The officer recommendation is for approval of the application subject to conditions and legal agreements to secure the required nutrient neutrality mitigation.

A Member stated that residents had assumed wrongly that the woodland would remain and that it was home to wildlife such as deer, badgers and frogs.

A Member queried whether there would be community facilities on the site it was advised that there was established community facilities in Coulby Newham that would serve Hemlington Grange. It was advised that there was one children's play area on site and a number of children's play areas along the corridors.

ORDERED that the application be approved subject to the conditions detailed in the report

and legal agreements to secure the required nutrient neutrality mitigation.

25/0280/COU, 50 Outram Street, Middlesbrough, TS1 4EG, Change of use from dwelling (C3) to 3 bed HMO (C4)

Members were advised that the application sought planning approval to convert the existing dwellinghouse to a bedroom HMO.

The application site was a 2 storey, 2 bedroom, mid terrace property that was located on Outram Street just off Parliament Road.

Members were advised that an objection had been received from a local Ward Councillor which included impacts on area character or overall nature of the scheme as a result of layout, density, design and visual appearance, highways, overlooking and loss of privacy, capacity of physical infrastructure and incompatible or unacceptable uses.

The Development Control Manager advised that the Council's Interim Policy on the Conversion and Sub-Division of Buildings for Residential Uses sets out a number of criteria that would be of relevance to the proposed development such as the building should be capable of providing the number of units proposed to an acceptable standard of accommodation, with adequate levels of privacy and amenity, meeting the Government's Technical Housing Standards. In addition, there should be adequate provision and access to parking (cycle/and or vehicle), refuse storage and collection, and amenity space were deemed necessary.

Members heard that the existing floor plans did not label the rooms although based on the plans it appeared that the existing property comprised on the ground floor of a living room, dining room, kitchen and bathroom along with 2 bedrooms situated on the first floor. The property had limited outdoor amenity space to the rear, being a very slender rear yard and due to the property being street terrace had no front garden or parking associated with it.

Members were advised that the proposals showed the ground floor to be partitioned to create a bedroom to the front with the window directly onto the pavement with the dining room, kitchen and bathroom to remain a communal space. A further 2 bedrooms would be located on the first floor. Members were advised to note that none of these bedrooms would have an en-suite and the only bathroom would be the relatively small existing bathroom on the ground floor which was served directly off the kitchen. Members were advised of a wording error within the report relating to the Council's interim policy whereby it was reported that the interim policy stated that two and three storey dwellings must include enough space for one bathroom and one additional W.C or shower room and as a result this application was contrary to the policy. The Development Control Manager advised that this was in fact text taken from the Government's Nationally Described Space Standards. The Development Control Manager also advised that the property had a particularly small rear yard with alleyway behind which allowed rear access.

Members were advised that all of the bedrooms had windows and thereby served by natural light and rooms were presented and laid out well, with bedrooms large enough for basic furniture. However, it was noted that the kitchen was too small to act as a dining kitchen and the dining room was too small to also act as a communal living room, when taking into account movement space between doors. The lack of larger communal space or a separate communal living room placed likely demands on the bedrooms also doubling as a living room / living space for each of the future occupiers and although they are of a suitable size for a single person's bedroom, they were considered to be too limited to also reasonably provide the function of a living room given the need for movement space within. In addition, the lack of a separate W.C and the bathroom being served off the kitchen was considered to be a relatively poor provision.

The Development Control Manager stated that the proposed conversion was therefore considered to be lacking somewhat in these regards, being contrary to Local Plan Policy and contrary to paragraph 135a of the NPPF, which stated that it should be ensured that developments "will function well and add to the overall quality of the area, not just for the short term but over the lifetime of the development;"

Members were advised that there was no bin provision in the rear alley and secure cycle

Thursday 4th September, 2025

storage and recreational space could not be achieved. The Council's Interim Policy on the conversion and sub-division of dwellings required that "the proposed development would provide adequate provisions of, and access to, parking (cycle and/or vehicle, as appropriate), refuse storage and collection, and amenity space were deemed necessary"

Members discussed the lack of amenities and lack of provisions in the application.

ORDERED, that the application be refused for the following reasons the proposed HMO does not provide an acceptable standard of accommodation and adequate means of amenity contrary to the Councils Interim Conversion Policy, Local Plan Policies and para. 135 of the National Planning Policy Framework.

25/21 WEEKLY UPDATE LIST - APPLICATIONS RECEIVED

The Development Control Manager submitted details of new planning applications that had been received on a weekly basis over the past month. The purpose of this was to provide Members with the opportunity of viewing current live applications, which had yet to be considered by officers.

The Committee discussed the contents of the document. The Development Control Manager advised that if Members felt that an application ought to be considered by the Committee, he should be advised accordingly.

In light of the legislative changes a Member queried how a property was identified as previously being used as a HMO. The Development Control Manager advised that prior to 8 April 2025 visits could take place to see if a property was operating as a HMO. Officers now had to rely on evidence such as Council Tax bills, tenancy agreements, photographs and rent adverts.

Agreed as follows:

· Members noted the information provided

25/22 DELEGATED PLANNING DECISIONS

The Development Control Manager submitted details of planning applications which had been approved to date in accordance with the delegated authority granted to him at Minute 187 (29 September 1992).

Agreed as follows:

Members noted the information presented

25/23 PLANNING APPEALS

The Development Control Manager provided an update on various Planning Appeals that had been considered by the Planning Inspectorate.

Agreed as follows:

Members noted the information provided

25/24 ANY OTHER URGENT ITEMS WHICH IN THE OPINION OF THE CHAIR, MAY BE CONSIDERED.

The Development Control Manager presented planning statistics for the period of April 2024-March 2025 to the committee. The Development Control Manager advised the Committee that the statistics would be presented to Members in April each year. The data included the number of planning applications received, applications determined, applications approved, and applications refused. It also included data on planning appeals and enforcement action.

Agreed as follows:

Members noted the information presented

Thursday 4th September, 2025

Data to be circulated to Members by the Democratic Services Officer